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Minutes of Meeting held on 
Tuesday 1st December 2020 at 11.30 a.m.
                     via Microsoft Teams

Chairperson: 			Cllr. Raymond Aughey

Present:
Cllr Sean Conlon		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Brian Mc Kenna		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Sean Gilliland		Monaghan Co. Council
Packie Kelly			PPN- Community Pillar 
Lorraine Cunningham		PPN- Social Inclusion Pillar


In attendance from Monaghan County Council:
Patricia Monahan	Director of Services - Transportation, Community and Rural Development 
Fintan Mc Phillips		Senior Executive Officer - Community Development
Gareth McMahon		A/Senior Engineer - Transportation
Kevin West			A/Senior Executive Engineer - Transportation
Alison Condra			Administrative Officer - Transportation
Ann Murray			Administrative Officer - Community Development
Pamela Kerr			Senior Staff Officer – Transportation
Kim Greenan			Clerical Officer – Community Development

The following documents were circulated to members:
· Agenda 
· Minutes of meeting held on 17th September 2020
· Roadside Hedge Cutting Pilot Project

The Chairman Cllr. Raymond Aughey welcomed members to the meeting.


1. Minutes of SPC Meeting held on 17th September 2020
On the proposal of Cllr. Brian McKenna seconded by Cllr. S. Conlon the minutes of SPC meeting held on 17th September 2020, were approved.

2. Matters arising 

Cllr. S. Conlon asked for an update on the Peace Campus. Fintan McPhillips confirmed this would be covered under his presentation.

3. Community Funding Overview 2020 
4. Leader & Peace Overview 2020

Fintan McPhillips delivered a presentation to members on the current position with the various grant - funded schemes, as well as schemes funded from the Council’s own resources. All applications were made online this year and the online application process worked well.

· Covid 19 Emergency Fund – 40 projects totalling €56k approved
· Community Enhancement Fund – Round 1 €55k, Round 2 €109k
· Healthy Ireland Fund – Round 3 – 8 projects delayed this year due to Covid - €184k. Round 4 – in preparation.
·  Covid 19 Keep Well campaign - €67k, targeted specific age friendly activities and promotion of Positive Mental Health activities, delivered in conjunction with Monaghan Sports Partnership.
· Clár Measure 1 & 2 – 7 out of the 10 projects submitted were approved to a total of €233k, Municipal Districts help support the projects to delivery.
· Town & Village Renewal Scheme – Main scheme is awaiting Department approval. Additional fund for Covid response – M1 €137K for 5 projects, M2 €155K for 5 projects approved out of 6 submitted, M3 €130k for 4 projects approved out of 6 submitted.
· Outdoor Recreational Infrastructure Scheme – 3 measures, projects totalling €835k submitted, awaiting assessment, includes the development at Hollywood Lake.
· Community & Environment Fund - €90k across the 3 Municipal Districts
· Sports Club Development – Funding of €35k is expected from Sport Ireland in 2021 to support sports clubs in the County. Exact detail to be confirmed.
· Leader programme 2014-2020, now coming to an end although the projects committed this year will have until 2022 to complete. 90% of the budget of €5.6 million has been spent. Several projects coming on stream, with 2 meetings of LAG scheduled in the next couple of weeks to ensure projects are committed. Each project requires considerable checks under Article 48, which should not be underestimated.
· New Leader programme not expected until 2022 at earliest and will be dependent on Common Agricultural Programme and Brexit.
· Peace IV 2017-2020 overall allocation of €3.08million – 
· Clones Post Office Arts Centre €204k
· Rossmore Forest Park Playground €350k
· MUGA Monaghan Town – now moved to Teach na Daoine €250k, waiting for approval, expected early 2021.
· Number of Small Grants Scheme under shared spaces initiative such as Castleblayney Community Creche, Doohamlet Community, Glaslough Orange Hall, Clones Town FC, Border Road to Memories with Latton SS, Johnston Madden Memorial Hall and Teach na Daoine Hidden Voices.

Monaghan Town Peace Campus – This is a €17.6 million project, part funded under Peace IV’s shared spaces capital programme. Construction commenced in August 2020 and is due for completion in Spring 2022. MCC is liaising with HSE to bring Youth Mental Health services to the campus.

The Chairman and members thanked Mr. McPhillips for his very informative presentation. In response to Members’ questions Fintan confirmed that:

· He would provide a list of the schemes that had applied for funding, including those that had been unsuccessful. 
· The LAG was very confident that the full Leader budget would be used by the deadline in December. Several projects were coming on stream this month and the LAG had scheduled 2 meetings in December to finalise these projects.  The applicants being approved in 2020 still had 2 years to complete their projects. He confirmed that the LAG was awaiting a Department announcement on the Transitional programme.
· Projects approved under the Active Travel Scheme were selected from applications put forward by MCC on behalf of all 3 MD’s.
· In response to a request for an update on the Greenway between Middletown and Smithborough, Patricia Monahan confirmed that MCC was awaiting a response from SEUPB to a request for funding. An SEUPB Steering Group meeting had originally been scheduled for November but this was cancelled and an alternative date had not yet been set.

5. Reclaimed Asphalt Pilot Scheme 2020

Kevin West – A/Senior Executive Engineer gave a presentation on the merits of using Monaghan County Council’s existing stock of used millings as a raw material for use in resurfacing operations. Monaghan County Council applied to the Department of Tourism, Transport and Sport for funding to carry out a pilot scheme to explore the re-use of asphalt millings throughout the road network. The presentation went into detail on the existing specification used for resurfacing of local roads and the advantages of using the millings as an alternative component. Three local roads with low traffic count of <500 vehicles per day were selected for trialling of the product. Initial observations were that the material performed very well in terms of its Production, Workability and compaction requirements. 

In response to questions on the Pilot Scheme MCC staff confirmed:

· MCC would continue monitoring and testing to establish how the pilot roads were wearing and if Department funding was forthcoming it was hoped to extend the pilots. When the pilots ceased, the Council would decide on where/how the reclaimed asphalt and CBGM could be used most effectively. Use for pothole repairs would also be explored.
· Potential savings of 50% are achievable, i.e. over €700k p.a. on the annual R.I. contract, which can be retained in MCC and used to surface additional roads.
· Considerable Environmental savings were also being made by re-using the reclaimed asphalt, instead of disposing of millings as a wate material. The low temperature used in the production of the recycled material also makes it environmentally friendly.

The Members congratulated Kevin on the pilots and recommended that MCC consider processing millings from other counties and submitting the project for environmental awards.

6. [bookmark: _Hlk52375158]Roadside Hedge Cutting Pilot Project
 
Alison Condra gave a presentation on the report prepared by Kilgallen & Partners on behalf of Tipperary and Donegal County Councils. The subject of hedge cutting had last been put before the SPC in 2015.
The report was undertaken to review existing hedge cutting practices and levels of enforcement in different Local Authorities. It also identified a range of possible interventions to assist in the management of roadside vegetation and where necessary raise awareness levels among those legally responsible for cutting hedges.
Legislation permits hedge cutting between 1st September and 28th February each year. The presentation outlined the reasons for hedge cutting and Monaghan County Council’s current procedures. The reports findings were that compliance was high at 90% overall and enforcement proceedings were rarely taken as they were costly.
Alison Condra advised that they were seeking comments and feedback from the SPC, so that a draft policy for Monaghan County Council could be prepared in advance of the Spring 2021 meeting.

Members expressed disappointment that the report lacked suggestions for Local Authorities to adopt. It was suggested that MCC adopt a general inspection regime especially of known locations, such as areas of high level of pedestrian use on the outskirts of towns, and take a proactive role in monitoring the roadsides for problems with hedges as well as drainage and water leaking onto the road. It was acknowledged that Monaghan didn’t seem to have a major problem in relation to hedge-cutting, but a few consistent offenders in each area should be pursued in relation to their obligations. Alison Condra confirmed that they were carrying out a pilot scheme in the Clones M.D. area regarding drainage and approximately 13 notices were being issued at present. In relation to mechanisms for the public to report issues, Kevin West confirmed that the Council is developing a defects app with which users can take a photo of the issue, plot the area, and notify the appropriate M.D. for action.

The Chairman and members thanked Ms. Condra for her comprehensive presentation.

7. AOB and Date of the next meeting

In response to a request for an update on the Tullybryan project, Patricia Monahan confirmed that because the project had been re-designated by TII from being a Safety Scheme to being a Minor Works Scheme, design and preparatory work that had already been completed for the Safety Scheme had to be re-done under the Minor Works heading. However, good progress had been made and the project was now back at the point where MCC would shortly be seeking permission to proceed to CPO.  


It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 2nd March 2021, at 11.30 a.m.


This concluded the business of the meeting.
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